TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




AUGUST 10, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Greg & Dawn Thorp, Greg Thorp family-Tracey, Jennifer, Morgan, great grandson Mack Douglas & Jordan, Tor Tryland, Gail Nicholsen, George & Cindy Tortorelis, Jim Scarey, David Sherman, Billy Scarey, Peter Varelas, JoAnne Rivera, Greg Paspalis, Garry Tompkins, Cindy Nelson, Bette Rhoades, Michelle Yost GCSWCD Watershed Assistance Program, Kyle Byrne Trec Management, Martin Schmidt Kaaterskill Engineering & Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: John Brust Delaware Engineering
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
Supervisor Pelham asked everyone to remain standing for a moment of silence for our long-time friends/residents Nelson and Joan Ohl we both recently pasted away.
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THE MINUTES OF THE JULY 27, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.WINDHAM PROJECTS FOR THE STREAM MANAGEMENT MPLEMENTATION PROJECT: Michelle Yost was present to discuss the following summary hand out: Stream Management Implementation Program Update Windham Town Board Meeting, August 10, 2017. Memorandum of Understanding review between the GCSWCD and the Town of Windham for participation in the Stream Management Implementation Program (SMIP) for the Batavia Kill. General categories include providing technical assistance to the town’s departments (highway, planning) and landowners on stream management activities, serving as a conduit to county agencies as needed, and engaging the town’s representatives on the Schoharie Watershed Advisory Committee. Stephen Walker is the primary member and Councilman Wayne Van Valin is the alternate. The Schoharie Stream Management Program 2017 – 2019 Action Plan lists current and completed projects across the Schoharie basin and can be found http://catskillstreams.org/stream-management-program/smp-reports/. Funding categories and projects relevant in the Town of Windham include: Habitat & Recreation enhancements, Catskill Streams Buffer Initiative (CSBI), Flood Hazard Mitigation Implementation http://cwconline.org/fhmi-program-flood-analysis-relocation-assistance-fuel-tank-anchoring, Highway and Infrastructure, Stream projects and assessments, Educational & Outreach initiatives Catskill Streamside Stroll at the Windham Path – Saturday, September 9, 2017, 10AM – Noon. Guided stroll along the Batavia Kill, take in breathtaking Catskill Mountain views and learn about ways that healthy streamside lands are important for plants, animals, and people. Staff from the Catskill Center's Streamside Acquisition Program, the Catskill Regional Invasive Species Partnership, and the Catskill Streams Buffer Initiative will share their expertise. All ages welcome. For a complete list of past projects in the Town of Windham including Windham Mountain Stormwater Retrofit, Sugar Maples Stormwater project, Windham Country Club technical support for stream repair work, Mitchell Hollow Stormwater sewer upgrade, and Sugar Maples stream restoration to name a few, go to: www.catskillstreams.org/grants, or http://www.gcswcd.com/swp/smp.  The Flood Advisory Board is now the committee members of the Town Board.  Supervisor Pelham asked about the relocation of GNH Lumber he would like to know where that is at.  Michelle stated that Rene Van Schaack is working on this.  She will get an email together with some dates for a meeting with Rene and the Town Board.  Supervisor Pelham stated we are getting a CWC grant for the Mad Brook.
2.KAATERSKILL ENGINEERING TO DISCUSS SEWER & WATER for Wilder Project (Wilderness Intelligence Luxury Design Evoke Retreat). Kyle Byrne Trec Management & Martin Schmidt Kaaterskill Engineering were present and they brought a map of the proposed project showing the pavilion and pond along with the lots.   The location of the proposed subdivision tax map #95.00-1-93.  The proposed project includes 14 lots for single family homes and one common lot for the existing pond.  They want to talk about sewer and water tonight. What is the best way to get it, they know the water is 100% out of the water district.  Councilman Murray stated that as far as usage we have enough sewer/water.  It will be better on the projects end to do a transportation corporation.  A question Councilman Murray would like to know, “Are the common areas going to be owned by the transportation corporation or the homeowner’s association, that if there is a default on the water or the sewer that the Town can collect their money”. That is a good question Martin doesn’t have that answer yet.  Who is going to maintain ownership of the transportation corporation? Martin asked about the purchase of the Edu’s.  Councilman Murray, “The application process is $50 and you have up to two years to use. Once you start building you have to buy.”  The project is still in the very early stages they were just looking for some suggestions in tonight’s meeting.  Half of the sewer parcels are in the district the cost is $3,500 per lot and half that are not in the district the cost is $5,000 per lot. The ones outside the district there is no subsidiary from the DEP. Darrin wanted everyone to know that the cul-de-sac size was going to be reduced it is similar to the Fairway Project and believes that the fire department has approved it. As far as the billing end, the transportation corporation will be billed for both sewer and water and there will be one big meter for both.
3.APPLICATION TO NAME PRIVATE ROADS IN THE TOWN OF WINDHAM Wilder Way.  Robert Fromm Jr. owner/applicant of project, tax map #95.00-1-93.  A motion to approve the road name was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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4.DISCUSS PUMP CHAMBER FOR HOTEL VIENNA: Supervisor Pelham put this on the agenda as he thought that John Brust would be here tonight.  To keep everyone up to date there have been several issues with the pump chamber over the years.  Josh Vital, WWTP is putting together a report.
5.CATSKILL CENTER FOR CONSERATION & DEVELOPMENT Streamside Acquisition Program (SAP) Parcel #9186 to be purchased by New York City for the purpose of water supply protection. Property is owned by Walter Christie, Mill Street, tax map #46.00-2-18, 2.00 acres.  A motion to approve moving letter to the Planning Board for their comments was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 
6.RENEWAL OF LIQUOR LICENSE Cave Mountain Brewing Co., Inc./Timothy Adams, License #2143113, 5359 State Route 23, Windham, NY.  A motion to approve with a letter to the State Liquor Authority that the renewal license is to be on premise inside only was approved by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
7.LIBRARY REQUEST TO HIRE NEW PART-TIME EMPLOYEE: A letter was received from the Windham Public Library Board of Trustees, at their meeting of August 3, 2017 they unanimously approved the hiring of Serena Gonzalez as a part-time library aide.  This position will be effective immediately.  She will be paid minimum wage as her salary.  A motion to approve Serena Gonzalez was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
8.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR JULY: $7,155.85.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
9.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 23 OF 2017: the purpose of this is for financing the balance of the cost of the new 2017 Ford Emers T-1 150 Ambulance.  The total cost is $167,950.00.  To authorize the Supervisor to borrow the sum of $100,000.00 in a Statutory Installment Bond from Greene County Commercial Bank.  This will have an interest rate of 2.50% per annum to be paid over a term of 5 years, non-callable.  As per the Town Board Resolution #24 of 2017 the amount of $67,950.00 of Unappropriated Fund Balance in the General Fund is to be used towards this purchase.  Said vehicle is to be used by the Ambulance Department.  A motion to adopt this resolution was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Attorney Gardner has brought papers to execute tonight so the money could be picked up on Friday. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 24 OF 2017: to authorize the Supervisor to use $67,950.00 of Unappropriated Fund Balance to balance the account in the General Fund as per General Fund Resolution #11 of 2017. A motion to adopt this resolution was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 25 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance accounts for the Sewer District #1 account. A motion to adopt this resolution was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 26 OF 2017: the Town of Windham enrolled in the Flood Buy-Out Program as specified in the Memorandum of Agreement between the City of New York and Greene County dated October 15, 2013.  The Town in interested in acquiring title to, the property owned by Prophet Elias, Inc. (a/k/a Neapolis Restaurant), 5330 State Route 23, Windham, NY, SBL #78.19-2-31. A motion to adopt this resolution was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #11OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance accounts for the General Fund account. A motion to adopt this resolution was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy
10.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. This past week 17 more LEDs streetlights were converted on the south side of Main Street from the Post Office building to the Bus Garage. Supervisor Pelham asked about the lamps on the bridge.  Gary noted that one of the lights went bad so they just converted over to LEDs, they are structurally sound.  It would cost $4,500 to replace each pole.  There was some concern about the Little League Field with the thyme taking it over.  What was done a sample of the soil was taken down to Cornell Cooperative at the base of the mountain.  The soil samples are fine as far as the PH goes they are at 6.8 the neutral zone. They recommend an over-seeding and top-dressing 
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project create new seed and give it new growth. Gary will look into doing this.  We had two shared services with the Town of Durham, two men and two vehicles for four days.  Greene County brought up their high boom truck to take care of an emergency removal of a tree at the back of the Centre Property.  Auctions International items that were declared surplus John Deere 345 tractor $870 after bid and the 2006 Ambulance 96-1 $920 after bid.  The highway is working on routine maintenance in a month or two they will start to prepare for the winter season.
11.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present. The good news is the new rig is here.  Please stop by to see it.  It will be at Windham Mountain on Friday.  It is set up for an advanced EMT level.  North Eastern Rescue Vehicles did make some repairs, Davia handed Supervisor Pelham a work order sheet.  River Valley Radio was here to install the radios they still need to come back to install one more light. Davia has submitted to the Board quotes for a new stretcher.  The Power-PRO XT powered ambulance cot is a two-person stretcher that is priced at $16,287.66.  Supervisor Pelham entrained a motion to approve the purchase to be made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
12.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. 386 the tire was fixed today, 384 needs front end repair upper & lower ball joints, driver’s side front and coil spring the cost is going to be about $1,300.  He would like permission to get that fixed.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  The new AED has been received and is back in service. The other AEDs that were ordered have not come in yet.
13.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Peters commented on the streetlights are starting to show a real savings it is not a lot but it is noticeable. We are getting more traffic on our website. Councilman Van Valin we are going to re-award the bid for the Centre Property Roof. Mark Strack from Strack Construction Group called with an issue being he had a change in his business and now has to apply as a new business. He needs the bond and credit and was not be able to get that.  Councilman Van Valin is recommending the next lowest bidder to Paragon Roofing at $56,150.  However, they cannot start for another three weeks.  A motion to approve Paragon Roofing was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Bette Rhoades called about the tree at the Centre Property and he went down to look at the tree as this is in his committee.  He called Collar City Painting. Ed offered to come back pro-bono for any repainting that is needed. Councilman Murray has nothing to report on. Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing to report on. Police Chief Karl Gonzalez has a report for CD Lane Park. The holding tank needed to be pumped out.  Jim Rion was there and took away 12,000 gallons. There seemed to be a lot of ground water.  Supervisor Pelham asked Karl to keep an eye on this.   The Park has been used every weekend and very busy. The water sample for August is done.
Supervisor Pelham presented Greg D. Thorp with a plaque for his dedication to the Town of Windham and the Windham Police Department for 44 years.  The BPA Officer JoAnne Rivera presented to Greg his badge shield in his old badge wallet.  Greg read to all a Thank You to ALL and not to the miss anyone and especially to his family.  George Tortorelis thanked Greg for all his years of service and friendship.  Tor Tryland thanked Greg for his last two years here as Police Chief and his friendship. Gary Thorington had a funny Office Greg Thorp story.  Cake and coffee was served immediately following the meeting.  Cake was donated by Kathy Falke.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS August 10, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #15-G contained vouchers #585-634, totaling $190,236.11 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #15 contained vouchers #142-149, totaling $7,166.34 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #15 contained vouchers #210-232, totaling $14,645.18 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #8 contained vouchers #62-71, totaling $6,959.62 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #8 contained voucher #9, totaling $967.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

NY RISING WARRANT #5 (Culvert CO 56 & Generators) contained voucher #15, totaling $2,949.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND WARRANT PAYROLL #16-P for General contained 11 claims, totaling $7,384.95 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims, totaling $12,602.44 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 6 claims, totaling $8,132.83 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman       Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #16-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,560.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #16-P contained 2 claims, totaling $271.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:50 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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